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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Market, Events & Tourism Committee meeting held on Monday, 18th November 2019 at 6.30pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall Swaffham.

Present:


Mr F Eagle (Chair to elect new meeting Chair, left 7pm) 




Cllr J Skinner (Chair from 6.31pm)
Councillors:
Mrs L Beech, Mr S Bell, Mr G Edwards, Mr B Holmes, Mr I Pilcher
Non-Councillors: 
Mr P Cross, Mr H Eagle, Miss K Wells
Town Clerk:

Mrs C Smith
Admin Assistant:

Mrs H Duggan
Market Superintendent:
Mrs R Ostler
Members of the Public
2
Mr F Eagle advised he was unable to attend the full meeting and so it was proposed that in the absence of the Vice Chair that a meeting Chair be voted in. Cllr Eagle proposed Cllr Skinner.

It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Skinner would Chair the meeting in the absence of the elected Chairman and Vice Chairmen.

1. Apologies for absence.
Cllr K Sandle - unwell
2. Declarations of interest - for items included on the Agenda 
No declarations were received. 
6.31pm - The meeting was adjourned for public participation.

See Appendix 1 

6.46pm - the meeting was resumed. 
3. Minutes
The minutes of the Market, Events & Tourism Committee meeting on 14th October 2019 were agreed and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record of the meeting
4. Report from the Deputy Town Clerk regarding Market issues - with input from the Market Superintendent:

a) Changes to stall licences including new stalls 
Pine Direct – a new and upcycled furniture hoping to start trading from this Saturday, they will also be hiring a council gazebo.

Cast in Stone – selling garden ornaments and hoping to start trading from this Saturday.

Hope Coffee Company – traded for two Saturdays so far and are due to attend the Christmas Lights event. They were felt an appropriate choice at the time as they sold specialised coffee, something the other three coffee stalls did not do.
b) Advertising and Entertainment Budget – a copy of the current budget and spend was 
circulated at the meeting and it was noted that not much had been utilised so far this year.

The Committee were asked to consider the budget requirements for next year as the Council were currently in the process of preparing this for agreement in January 2020.
c) Event Schedule - an event schedule, created by Sue Dent, Events Project Officer was circulated at the meeting.
One of the issues raised by Mr Bartram at the November Council meeting was the proposed date for Dads Army Day. Originally booked for July 2020 the Dads Army Museum were no longer available at that time and had offered dates in September instead.

After discussion it was proposal by Cllr Pilcher, seconded by Cllr Beech that a provisional date of Sunday 27th September be agreed, subject to confirmation of availability of entertainers etc.

It was agreed that a provisional date of Sunday 27th September 2020 would be set aside for the Dads Amy Day 2020 subject to confirmation of availability of entertainers etc.

It was agreed Cllr Bell and Miss Wells would work with the Events Project Officer to investigate the suitability of the proposed date, Sunday 27th September 2019, availability of entertainers etc and report back at the next meeting. 

d) Market Rates - Cllr Eagle raised the subject of the market rates and possible rebates. The Deputy Clerk advised this had been investigated previously and a rebate issued. The Deputy Clerk agreed to forward the information to Cllr Eagle to review in case there were additional rebates that could be applied for.

5. Recommendation from the Watton and Swaffham Focus Group to discontinue the contract to put up and take down the stalls at the weekly market, after one year at the end of May 2020. 

At a meeting of the Watton and Swaffham Focus group, attended by the Town Clerk and Mayor, the arrangements for the new market stalls was discussed. 
A budget of £5,000 was set aside to put them up and down however costs were now nearer £6,750 and there had not been a great take up of the stalls. Also, the hire fees were cut from £15 to £7.50 and so the income was reduced by half.

The Town Clerk had calculated that even if all the stalls were rented there would still be a shortfall cost to the Council.
It was suggested that the stalls be split between the two councils, with each having 5 available for hire each week with stall holders required to put them up themselves. 

The Committee discussed the suggestion in greater detail. Mr H Eagle expressed his concern about the advertising that had been undertaken to attract new traders to use the stalls. The Deputy Clerk highlighted that as well as advertising on the market itself there had also been an introductory offer agreed to encourage new and existing traders. This was an offer taken up by Mr Eagle and one other regular trader
The new price of £7.50, championed by Mr Eagle, was felt to be a low enough amount to attract new business and Mr Eagle was very confident he could use his knowledge of market advertising sites to fill all 10 stalls on a regular basis. It was proposed that Mr Eagle be allowed to market the stalls, using his knowledge of market advertising sites, with a view to filling all 10 market stalls on a regular basis.

It was agreed to allow Mr Eagle to market the stalls, using his knowledge of market advertising sites, with a view to filling all 10 market stalls on a regular basis.

The current condition of the 10 market stalls was raised as a concern especially the wear and tear and holes now appearing in the canopy and possible concerns with the frames.

It was agreed the Deputy Clerk would review the service contract and  guarantee/warranty available.

6. Report on Christmas Lights Event

The Deputy Clerk reported the event was two weeks away and most things were now in place for the day. A progress report on the event was circulated with the Agenda, the day will look very much like last year. 
Feedback was received from Mr Bartram and Mr Allen at the last council meeting and again at this meeting saying the market stall layout last year was not good; they felt that the East side was cut off from events. 
The Deputy Clerk expressed surprise at this feedback as the layout was not too far removed from that of the Swaffham Trade Association, involving Mr Bartram and Mr Allen, who had organised the market stall layout in 2016 and 2017.

The Deputy Clerk confirmed that it was the intention to repeat the layout from last year , which received only positive feedback from the Traders, most of whom requested the same trading pitch this year, and the market place would again have several small rides in the middle with stalls in rows the other way round to the Saturday market. 
Entertainment was also planned on the Buttercross.

Additional Resource – the Deputy Clerk advised that an offer had been received to provide some large 12ft Candy Canes to decorate the Christmas event and the Committee were asked their thoughts.

It was agreed the Deputy Clerk could negotiate a price to hire the suggested Candy Canes for the event, subject to budget availability. 

Raffle Tickets – the Deputy Clerk emphasised the need for support from the Committee and volunteers to help sell raffle tickets for the event. Sales were extremely low this close to the event and a final push was needed to breakeven at this point. It was recognised that Mr Bartram, Red Lion PH had sold over 50 tickets so far and was in the process of selling another 50 in support of the event. Cllrs so far had sold 40 tickets on the weekly Cllr Surgery’s this month. The office had approached businesses in the town, some of whom were helping with selling tickets as well.

7. Christmas shop/business display competition

It was noted in the last minutes that the Committee had agreed to organise a shop window  competition with social media feedback however nothing had so far been organised by the Committee and it was thought that there was not enough time left to do so with only 2 weeks left until the Christmas Event.

Cllr Pilcher suggested a simpler approach could be for the Mayor and Deputy Mayor to judge the shops who regularly create a Christmas window display and announce a winner over social media/council website after the event.

It was agreed the Mayor and Deputy Mayor to judge the shops who regularly create a Christmas window display and announce a winner over social media/council website after the event.

It was agreed social media would be used to let people know about the plan.

8. Blachere Christmas Lights Task and Finish Group

A Task and Finish Group involving Cllrs Sandle, Skinner and Beech was agreed at the last meeting – there was no update to report at this meeting. 

It was agreed the Deputy Clerk would speak with Cllr Sandle for an update.
9. Events for VE and VJ Day including to establish a working group

A Working Group was established at the September Committee meeting – involving Cllr Holmes, Bell, Pilcher, Skinner and Mr H Eagle – to create an event proposal including grant funding applications.

Cllr Pilcher confirmed that he had so far approached The Royal Anglian Regiment, RAF Marham and a musician and singer for the event however admitted he was not aware of what the plans were for the actual event.
Cllr Skinner advised she had spoken with the Events Project Officer with a view to starting grant applications and was going to issue a ‘Save the Date’ for her Civic Reception to be held on the Friday, 8th May 2019.

The Deputy Clerk noted that there were plenty of great ideas being discussed at the  Committee meetings however there was no ownership from the Working Group or Committee to progress actions. 
The Deputy Clerk also highlighted that grant funding could not be applied for without an event plan; any application put forward without this requirement would be automatically declined.

Cllr Skinner advised the Working Group had still to have its first formal meeting to discuss the event plan and actions.

10. Breckland Market Towns initiative scheme or Heritage Action Zones funding
It was noted Town Cllrs and the Town Clerk had been working with Breckland to provide information ahead of a planned meeting on Monday 25th November at the Town Hall with people from Historic England to walk around the town. 

11. Late or urgent matters at the Chairman’s discretion 
Swaffham Market

Mr P Cross expressed his concern that the new Committee agenda did not lend itself to discussing Market issues and plans; he felt the Committee were concentrating purely on events and nothing more; also the events being discussed were being planned for Sundays and so nothing to do with the Saturday market.

Cllr Edwards offered to hold a separate meeting with Cllr Pilcher and the Market Traders to discuss any day to day issue.
Mr Cross felt this was not an option; traders were not always free on a Saturday or weekday evening. He strongly felt the Committee was named Markets, Events & Tourism and unless the Committee gave more time to the weekly markets then he would have no option but to step down.

It was agreed to revise the Committee agenda to ensue more time was set aside to discuss the markets – Friday and Saturday.

Mr Cross raised concern regarding a recent casual stall that had been placed by his pitch. It was a known issue to the Market Superintendent and after further discussion it was proposed the weekly Cllr gazebo would be moved to the East Side to try to resolve the issue.

It was agreed the weekly Cllr gazebo would be moved to the East Side.

12. Next Meeting
Monday, 16th December 2019, 6.30pm
Meeting Closed:
7.55p.m



Chairman……………………………
Public Participation
Mr S Allen - asked how local businesses could become involved with the Committee and future 

events, other than attending the public session of the Committee meetings.

The Deputy Clerk clarified that there were several ways local businesses could become involved and learn about local events in plan: through the weekly Cllrs Surgery on the Saturday market; via letters issued from the office; social media etc as well as attend the Committee meetings. 
Each event organised through the Committee would involve a Working Group/Task and Finish Group who would organise the events and Committee members would draw on local people for input and involvement. 

Cllr Edwards confirmed that, alongside Cllr Pilcher he was happy to have meetings with local businesses/market traders to talk through issues and suggestions and was keen to organise a first meeting.

Mr R Bartram – shared his thoughts on the forthcoming Christmas Lights event and other proposed events in the town - Xmas Event flags and event layout / Business contacts / Remembrance Poppies / VE Day / Music Festival / Dads Army / Howard Carter 2022.
The Deputy Clerk confirmed the town flags were to be put up in time for the Christmas Event.
Mr Bartram asked for the local businesses to be kept informed of what was being planned.
Cllr Edwards agreed to arrange a meeting with Mr Allen and Mr Bartram to discuss their concerns in greater detail
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